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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

May 30, 2012
9:00 AM – 11:00 AM

Superintendents
Dr. John Doherty – Reading

Dr. Les Olson – Stoneham

Ms. Joanne Benton – Wilmington

Mr. Mark Donovan – Woburn

Dr. Thomas Jefferson – Lynnfield

Mr. William McAlduff – Winchester

Mr. Richard Langlois - Saugus

Mr. Joseph Casey – Melrose
Ms. Kathleen Willis – North Reading

Also Present

Ms. Alison Elmer, Director of Student Services, Reading

Collaborative Staff

Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Clinton Rowe, Finance Director

Absent Superintendents

Ms. Joan Landers - Wakefield

1.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Dr. John Doherty at 9:02 AM.
2.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.

3.  Agenda – Motion by Dr. John Doherty to amend the Agenda by adding Executive Director’s Evaluation under New Business, seconded by Ms. Joanne Benton, approved by all.
4.  Approval of the minutes from April, 4, 2012 – Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, approved by all.
5. Administrative and Committee Reports

a.  Executive Director’s Report – Ms. Cathy Lawson
· Legislative Update - Ms. Lawson discussed the new legislation and reviewed the checklist in response to Chapter 43 changes.  The main focus next year will be to revise the existing collaborative agreement to comply with law and DESE model.

· Planning and Assessment Committee – Ms. Lawson gave an update of the last meeting of 5/10/12 and reviewed the minutes.   
· Facilities Subcommittee – Ms. Lawson reviewed the minutes of the 5/9/12 meeting.  The committee reviewed the results of the district enrollment survey and it was found that the majority of students do not return to districts once placed in out-of-district program.  The committee is focused on mission and vision at this point.  The mission will continue to be to prepare students for return to public school whenever possible.  A facilities vision in the event of purchasing property would be to model after public school programs.  Mr. Clinton Rowe has met with bank representatives and discussed various loan options, one being $5 million and one being $8 million.  The banks felt that either of these amounts would be preapproved.   The Board recommended that Ms. Lawson speak with members of MOEC regarding their experience with the MSBA and report back to the Board.  
· Ms. Lawson gave an update on personnel and programs.  A DESE certified nurse has been hired to comply with the new legislation requirements.  We hired an SLP through a buy-out with Easter Seals.  This is not a new position, as the SLP was already working at SEEM but was contracted through Easter Seals. We are arranging to do the same in the fall for another SLP.  This will save a considerable amount of money.  Ms. Lawson stated that there has been increased enrollment in all programs with a substantial increase for next fall.  We are able to meet space needs for the coming school year, however, if the enrollment continues to increase, we will need to look into more space for the 2013-2014 school year.

b.  Financial Report – Mr. Clinton Rowe
· The FY2012 Actual vs. Projected Enrollment as of 5/15/12 and the Revenue and Expense Budget Projections as of 5/15/12 were reviewed.  Enrollment is over the projected by approximately 2%.  Mr. Rowe presented the Revenue and Expense Budget Projections in two reports, one with summer school expenses listed separately and one with summer school expenses broken down and included under each school budget.
6.   Old Business

· Imputed Income for Domestic Partner Benefits Policy.  Ms. Cathy Lawson discussed her findings from surveying the member districts about their practices for domestic partner benefits.  She found that health insurance benefits are not offered to domestic partners in the SEEM member districts.  Legal counsel was consulted and advised that the Collaborative does not have a legal or civil responsibility to continue offering the benefit to employees who are currently receiving it.   Motion to terminate domestic partner benefits for new employees, effective immediately made by Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.
A second motion was made to terminate domestic partner benefits for current employees effective 11/1/12 made by Mr. Joseph Casey, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, voting in favor Mr. Joseph Casey, Mr. Mark Donovan; opposed Dr. Les Olson, Mr. William McAlduff, Ms. Joanne Benton, Ms. Kathleen Willis, Dr. John Doherty, Dr. Thomas Jefferson; abstained, Mr. Richard Langlois.  The motion did not carry.  

A third motion was made to terminate domestic partner benefits for current employees effective 11/1/13 by Mr. Joseph Casey, seconded by Mr. William McAlduff, all in favor.
· Draft Policy - Unfunded Liabilities Investment Recommendation 

Ms. Cathy Lawson sought legal advise with regard to funding Other Post Employment Benefits for SEEM Collaborative employees.  Per legal counsel, the Board of Directors has discretion over how to fund OPEB and is not legally required to set up an irrevocable trust.  Also, given the fiduciary responsibilities of the trustees, placing the money into a separate account and not using it except for payment of benefits is legally sound.  Ms. Cathy Lawson presented an example of investment over time based on the proposed policy.  Motion to transfer the restricted monies designated for funding OPEB into a separate account made by Mr. Joseph Casey, seconded by Mr. William McAlduff, all in favor.  
Motion to accept the first reading of the policy Illustration of Investment over Time made by Mr. William McAlduff, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor. 

· Facilities Maintenance Model – Mr. Clinton Rowe

Mr. Rowe presented a Facilities Proposal for FY2013 with two options.  The first option is to hire internal full and part-time custodians and have an outside company twice a year to do a full cleaning, stripping and waxing of the floors.  The second option would be entirely internal.  SEEM would buy the equipment and train the staff to strip, wax and clean the floors.  A breakdown of the budget for both models was presented as well as job duties and work schedules.  Motion to accept option 2 and move to an internal model for cleaning the school facilities made by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, seconded by Mr. Joseph Casey, all in favor. 
· Salary Review – Collaborative Administrator Salary Analysis
Ms. Cathy Lawson surveyed various collaboratives with regard to administrator salaries and provided the board with a salary comparison for Principals/Program Directors from various collaboratives vs. SEEM Collaborative.  This information will provide the Executive Director with a salary range for principals when negotiating future contracts.

7.  New Business

· Appointment of Officers for 2012-2013 – The Board elected a new Board Chair and Financial Representative and check signers were appointed.  Motion to elect Ms. Joanne Benton as Chairperson of the Board made by Mr. William McAlduff, seconded by Mr. Mark Donovan, all in favor.
Motion to elect Mr. Mark Donovan as Finance Representative of the Board made by Mr. Joseph Casey, seconded by Dr. Thomas Jefferson, all in favor.

Motion to authorize Mr. Willian McAlduff and Dr. Les Olson to sign checks made by Mr. Mark Donovan, seconded by Mr. Richard Langlois, all in favor.
· Schedule of Meeting Dates for 2012-2013 – Ms. Cathy Lawson presented the Board with a list of potential meeting dates for 2012-2013.  Some members had a conflict with the 12/12/12 meeting date and it was suggested to move that date to 12/5/12.  Motion to approve the dates for 2012-2013 meeting dates with a change of the December date to 12/5/12 made by Mr. Joseph Casey, seconded by Ms. Kathleen Willis, all in favor.  
· Central School Lease – Ms. Cathy Lawson - The Stoneham Public Schools has initiated discussions about utilizing space behind the parking lot at the Central School during their school building project.  Stoneham has offered to deduct a portion of the rent in exchange for the use of this parking space.  Motion to authorize the Executive Director to enter into lease negotiations with Stoneham Public Schools made by Mr. William McAlduff, seconded by Ms. Joanne Benton, voting in favor Dr. John Doherty, Ms. Joanne Benton, Mr. Willliam McAlduff, Mr. Joseph Casey, Dr. Thomas Jefferson, Ms. Kathleen Willis, Mr. Mark Donovan, Mr. Richard Langlois, abstaining Dr. Les Olson.  
· Tribute to Department Board Members – The Board congratulated Mr. Joseph Casey on his retirement and thanked him for his many years of service to the Board.  Ms. Joan Landers was not present, however, the Board also acknowledged Ms. Landers for her years of service on the Board.  She is leaving Wakefield Public Schools to be Superintendent of the North Middlesex Regional School District.    
· Executive Director’s Evaluation – The Board reviewed the Executive Director’s evaluation and thanked Ms. Cathy Lawson for doing an exemplary job in her role as Executive Director.  Ms. Lawson also thanked the Board for their assistance over the past two years and for having confidence in her as Executive Director.  

8.    Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items

· The first meeting for 2012-2013 will be held on 9/26/2012.  A Technology Evaluation Presentation will be given by Sun Associates.
9. It was voted unanimously by roll call to enter Executive Session at 10:20 am
10. Meeting Returned to General Session at 10:25 am
11. Executive Directors FY13 Salary – Motion to increase the Executive Director’s salary by 3% made by Mr. Richard Langlois, seconded by Mr. Joseph Casey, all in favor. 

Motion to adjourn general session was made by Mr. Mark Doherty at 10:30 am, seconded by Mr. William McAlduff, all in favor.
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